
Minutes 

Homes for Good Housing Agency 

Location of the meeting: 

Springfield Utility Board Conference Room, 223 A St., Springfield OR, 97477 

 

Phone: 541.682.2506 

The meeting location is wheelchair-accessible. Anyone needing special accommodations (deaf, people with hearing loss, language 

translation, chemical sensitivity needs, and large print copies of agenda), please make your request at least 48 hours prior to the 

meeting. 

Wednesday, May 22nd, 2019 

(1:30 p.m.) (Springfield Utility Board Conference Room, 223 A St., Springfield OR, 97477) 

Char Reavis: Introduction to the meeting. Introduction to Public Comment.  

1. PUBLIC COMMENT 

Larry Abel 

Julie Hulme 

Paul Solomon 

Kylas Nagaarjuna 

Cindy Kokis 

Allen Hancock 

Melanie Kundert 

Dennis Sandow 

Steve Goldman 

Glen Mandzak 

Rob Handy 

Jacqueline McClure 

Michael Gannon 

Christopher Logan 

Richard Guske 

Claire Strawn 

Justice Gross 

Above is a list of those who bore public testimony, a recording of public comment is available 

upon request by emailing jshaw@homesforgood.org. Written testimony that was submitted can 

be found in APPENDIX A.  

mailto:jshaw@homesforgood.org


2. COMMISSIONERS’ RESPONSE TO PUBLIC COMMENT 

Pete Sorenson: Expresses appreciation for the public comment that was given. 

References the NEDCO letter. My view is that we should not look backwards to make a 

decision, we should look forward. In my view the Board should revisit the sale of the 

River Road Property and get it on the June 19th Agenda. Our goal on this board is to 

promote affordable housing, we do that on a couple of different mechanisms, but going 

through with this sale of this property to a market rate developer is not generally in 

favor of the overall goal of affordable housing. The second reason is that the agency 

needs the money from the sale of this property, and assuming that’s correct, we have 

an opportunity because of the city of Eugen’s Parks and Open Space Bond to spread 

that money within Eugene, outside of South Eugene. Now, I am the South Eugene 

commissioner, I favor Eugene’s Parks and Recreation bonding money being spend in 

South Eugene, but I think it has been a fair statement over the years that within Eugene 

most of the money has been spent in South Eugene and not other areas. That’s why I 

would be interested in knowing, and that’s why I would like to see this on the agenda, I 

would be interested in knowing whether a portion of the property, perhaps the portion 

by the river, could be eligible for those funds, that our agency needs, that the city tax 

payers have agreed to pay.  

One of the things that was brought to my attention that many for profit and non-profit 

developers have actually pulled back on construction at this time, and the reason for 

that is that the cost of construction now is significantly higher than even a year ago, 

why is that? Because there is such an intense demand for those, and it’s even to the 

point that it has resulted in the doubling of the cost of some housing projects. I don’t 

know about all of our housing projects, but I know that the demand for specialized 

services: carpentry, plumbing, electrical, etc. But that is causing people to pull back 

from construction because it is such a hot market. So, while it may well be that there 

are people who are planning construction, who want to get out of there construction 

because of the costs. So those are all reasons why we should have another look at this. 

I am not interested in looking backwards on what brings us to today, I am interested in 

trying to make a good decision today, tomorrow, and the next day.  

Pat Farr: Thank y’all for being here today. This land is a gem, but it is in the Eugene 

Urban Growth Boundary. The City of Eugene made the decision not to expand the urban 

growth boundary for residential. Consequently, this land is included in the inventory for 

the City of Eugene’s Urban Growth Boundary in the twenty-year inventory. 

Consequently, it is going to be difficult within the city of Eugene’s plans not to put multi-

family residential on this property.  So, leaving it as a park is probably not an option. 

Jaqueline MuClure Intercedes What about affordable housing? 

Patt Farr:  Once again I would like to keep it on the topic I am talking about. But I will 

meet with any number of y’all and we can talk about many of the things that we went 

through in the Envision Eugene process, which was a very long process, and very 

disappointing to me that we didn’t expand the urban growth boundary for residential 



because it means that everyone’s backyard is a part of that inventory of land that we 

have to build on.  

Pat offers to talk to people at a later time about the urban growth boundary issue and 

bring other staff from the city of Eugene.  

Claire Strawn Intercedes Mentions the River Road neighborhood planning process. 

Pat Farr:  Talks about the “River Road Refinement Plan” and the decision-making 

process, and land-use.  

Heather Buch: Expresses appreciation for those who came out to the meeting. She 

expresses that Affordable Housing is near and dear to her heart. Heather talks about her 

experience with Affordable Housing contracts in her professional career. She discusses 

her review of the contract of the River Road Sale. She addresses the idea that it could 

be a financial loss if Homes for Good were to back out of the contract. She explains 

contract benchmarks which have passed, and the legalities of these benchmarks. 

Heather talks about the current benchmark and ones that have been long passed. 

Homes for Good is in the benchmark that if they don’t perform they will be taken to 

court to make sure they perform, they are no longer at a point that they can pay a 

penalty. Heather states that if she was on the board in the past she may have made 

different decisions or may have wanted to see a different clause or different 

contingencies. Heather states that in her professional expertise that Homes for Good is 

no longer in a position that they can just pay a penalty to leave the contract, that they 

are in a contract that they are past the point of backing out. She states that perhaps 

there should be further discussion on how to ensure the public is included in the process 

in the future.  Heather restates the idea that Homes for Good is at a point in the 

contract that if they try to leave they will be brought to court and made to perform.  

Public Intercedes One member of the audience mentions that they should cast a 

ballot that would delay the developer from developing on the land for a couple of years 

to cause them to backout. Another member of the public states that there will be civil 

disobedience on the spot.  

Joe Bereny: Thanks the public for their comments. He mentions that their comments 

were beyond persuasive. He thanks Heather for walking him through the contract. 

States that the only recourse would be for the potential buyer to not want to buy 

anymore.  

In the discussion about real leaders, I think that real leaders are people who are really 

human, and that’s what I’m trying to be. I think that this gather, and that discussion 

and debate, and disagreeing without being disagreeable is going to be the last best 

hope for resolving certain issues. I wish to God that I came here before this decision 

was made, and before the clock ticked to the point where the issue is: you pay court 

fees and you perform, or you perform; its nuts to me but that’s where we’re at. I would 

like to say I agree with commissioner Sorenson, I still would like to see this brought up 

at the June meeting, so that we can have more engagement and input. I think that this 

is symptomatic of the reason I ran in the first place, I am an old guy who is a new 



commissioner, and by the nature of being on this board, Heather and I have learned of 

these decisions and the timing of these decisions. And I know I am being a bit 

controversial, and apologies to my fellow board members, but I’m just telling you what I 

think. I don’t think that a decision like this will ever be made again. I don’t think going 

through this sort of a process where the people have not been engaged with front end 

will ever go on again. I think this is going to be a thorn in the side for Homes for Good. I 

think that your positions are legit, and that we are in this sort of impasse. My last 

statement is going to be this: I think we are looking at a time full of atrocities, and I 

think we are in an era where the local level is going to be the only place where we can 

re-knit the fabric of our community back together.  I think that this is going to be one of 

those ultimate tests, because everyone is between a rock and a hard place, and nobody 

is comfortable with this, and finally I would request, as I am trying imperfectly to do: 

that I resist confusion, distraction, illusions, and try to get the truth, and whatever is 

going on, try to connect with my fellow humans, even if situations occur that I am dead 

set against, because of past decisions, and ensure that future decisions follow the 

proper process.  

3. ADJUSTMENTS TO THE AGENDA 

 None 

4. COMISSIONERS’ BUSINESS 

 None  

5. EMERGENCY BUSINESS 

 None 

6. ADMINISTRATION 

 A. Approval of the Minutes: 04/17/2019 

Michelle Thurston: States that Commissioner Jay was excused not absent in 

the last meeting and would like the agenda to be amended as such.  

  Minutes will be amended to reflect Michelle Thurston’s comments 

  Motion to approve: Michelle Thurston 

  Motion to second: Heather Buch 

Minutes are approved unanimously 6/0 with commissioner Jay Bozievich being excused 

B. Executive Director Report 

Jacob Fox: Talks about the executive Director Report. He explains about VASH 

vouchers and some troubles that Homes for Good and other Housing Agencies 

have been struggling with in relationship to VASH vouchers.  

Joe Berney: So it’s not a lack of need or a lack of veterans qualifying for the 

vouchers? 



 Jacob Fox: No 

 Patt Farr: Expresses being hopeful of the future for this matter. 

Heather Buch: I would like to declare a potential conflict of interest going 

forward. I have a conflict of interest with a company that provides housing to 

those with VASH Vouchers and Section 8 Vouchers. I don’t think it is an issue at 

this point, but in the future I will most likely recuse myself of future agenda 

items that deal with the allocation of VASH vouchers.  

Char Reavis Adjourns the Homes for Good Board Meeting start the PHA 5-Year Plan 

Public Hearing. 

C. PUBLIC HEARING 

 Char Reavis: Introduces the Public Hearing and Melanie Church to present. 

Melanie Church: Explains that the Public Hearing is a requirement of HUD. 

Homes for good will be taking written comments as well as allow the public to 

speak during this meeting, they have also received comments from the Resident 

Advisory Board.  

Char Reavis: Expresses appreciation to staff for the input that the Resident 

Advisory Board was able to give concerning the plan.  

 Michelle Thurston: Expresses agreement in Char’s comments of appreciation.  

Pat Farr: Expresses appreciation to Char and Michelle for their service as 

commissioners and on the Resident Advisory Board.  

Joe Berney: Asks what the resident input looks like.  

Melanie Church: Explains that Resident comments are included in attachment 

4, and the analysis of those comments are also included.  

Allie Swartz: When the finalized packet is brought back to the board next 

month, we will include any more comments that are received in the 45-day 

comment period.  

Char Reavis adjourns PHA 5-Year Plan Public Hearing and reconvenes the Homes for 

Good Board Meeting. 

D. ORDER 19-22-05-01H- In the Matter of Approving a Bid and Awarding 

Contract #19-C-0023 for the Maplewood Meadows Exterior Improvements 

Project 

Kurt Von Der Ehe: Explains the need of the contract and the current state of 

Maplewood Meadows. The buildings are in need of repair, specifically a new envelope 

system. The team has been working with Bergsund Delaney Architecture on the project. 

The team had to remove the community room from the bid to stay in budget. Homes for 

Good would like to go with the lowest bid of the four bids received. 



Jacob Fox: Gives more context about the project. 

Motion to approve ORDER 19-22-05-01H- In the Matter of Approving a Bid and 

Awarding Contract #19-C-0023 for the Maplewood Meadows Exterior 

Improvements Project: Heather Buch 

Second: Pete Sorenson 

Joe Berney: Asks if it is common practice for Homes for Good to take the lowest bid.  

Kurt Von Der Ehe: Explains the bid processes, and the comparison process of the two 

lowest bids. He explains that it is common practice to accept the lowest as long as the 

comparisons check out.  

Joe Berney: Does the low bid ever end up not being so low? 

Kurt Von Der Ehe: Yes. He then explains the independent cost estimate that they 

compare the low bid to in the process.  

This motion has passed unanimously 6/0 with commissioner Jay Bozievich being 

excused 

E. ORDER 19-22-05-02H- In the Matter of Approving the Submission of the 

Five-Year Capital Fund Action Plan 2019-2023 

Kurt Von Der Ehe: Talks about the priorities within the 5-year plan which 

includes roofs of various housing units including McKenzie Village, Mapplewood 

Meadows, and Pengra Court. Sewers, as well as upgrading kitchens and 

bathrooms are included in the plan. 

Michelle Thurston: How do you determine what year something gets done? 

Like roofs, siding other than they are leaking or falling off, how do you determine 

things like walkways and elevators or seismic things?  

Kurt Von Der Ehe: Explains the prioritizing that is done internally and the 

considerations such as HUD suggestions, and the staff looks at life expectancy of 

various products like roofs and sidings.  

Char Reavis: Expresses appreciation to the staff who came to the Resident 

Advisory Board and presented the improvements to the properties that are 

included in the five-year plan, and for listening to resident input.  

Motion to approve ORDER 19-22-05-02H- In the Matter of Approving the 

Submission of the Five-Year Capital Fund Action Plan 2019-2023: 

Heather Buch 

  Second: Michelle Thurston 

This motion has been passed unanimously 6/0 with commissioner Jay 

Bozievich being excused 



F. ORDER 19-22-05-03H- In the Matter of Approving the Submission of a 

Letter of Interest in obtaining Moving to Work designation under the second 

cohort under the second cohort of Moving to Work Expansion.  

Wakan Alferes: Explains that they are here today to ask permission to submit 

the letter of interest.  

Beth Ochs: Would like to remind the board that this is a letter of intent. The 

next step would be HUD offering an application, and that it isn’t guaranteed, and 

it will be brought back to the board to decide whether or not to apply.  

Michelle Thurston: Asks what the likelihood that Homes for Good will be 

selected to submit an application by HUD. 

Wakan Alferes: States that HUD has a standard of the size that they are 

looking for for PHAs for this expansion, and Homes for Good is close to meeting 

that criteria. The expansion is expected to be only 10 PHAs across the country. 

Wakan mentions that there will be other cohorts for Moving to Work in the future 

that would be larger, but they feel that this specific cohort could be a good fit 

and would like to pursue it.  

Michelle Thurston: Asks for clarification about tiered rent system and the 

income requirements.  

Beth Ochs: Clarifies that the income on the chart is annual, but the tiered rent 

on the chart is monthly.  

Char Reavis: Asks if the board is going to be able to see the letter of the intent.  

Wakan Alferes: States that the letter of intent will be very short, and just 

express interest, and the board may not be able to see it because of the timing 

of when it needs to be submitted. Wakan expresses that the board will be able to 

review and discuss the actual application if Homes for Good is asked to submit 

one.  

Motion to approve ORDER 19-22-05-03H- In the Matter of Approving the 

Submission of a Letter of Interest in obtaining Moving to Work 

designation under the second cohort under the second cohort of Moving 

to Work Expansion: Joe Berney 

  Second: Michelle Thurston 

Motion passes unanimously 6/0 with commissioner Jay Bozievich being 

excused. 

Joe Berney: When will we know if Homes for Good is selected to submit an 

application? 

Beth Ochs:  The HUD Board materials state that they will be reaching back out 

to PHAs in summer 2019.  



G. ORDER 19-22-05-04H- In the Matter of Authorizing Additional 

Representatives to Act on Behalf of MD Commons LLC.  

Steve Ochs: Explains changes to the Board Order since the current order is 

different than what was presented in the board packet. There were four lawyers 

that needed to make changes, and one lawyer made changes late. He explains 

the need of the Board Order which allows Ela Kubok, Communications Director 

and Jeff Bridgens, Finance Director to sign the closing paperwork for MDC 

commons. This is in anticipation of Jacob Fox and Ela Kubok being out of office 

in the upcoming weeks and making sure that someone in the office is authorized 

to sign in the absences.  

Pat Farr: Does this require both signatures, or either or? 

Steve Ochs: Only one signature is required, but there is a week Jacob will be 

out of office, then a week that both Jacob and Ela will be out of office, so a third 

person is needed in case we are able to close during that week.  

Michelle Thurston: Comments about the use of the term “Housing Project” 

within the board order asking if some alternative such as “residential units” or 

“housing development.” She discusses the negative connotation of the term 

“Housing Project” and how she would like such language to be stopped moving 

forward.  

Steve Ochs: The language can definitely be changed, it was inserted by the 

attorneys but can be changed to a different term.   

Jacob Fox: Asks to clarify if the language will be changed moving forward, or if 

it can be changed in this current board order as well.  

Steve Ochs: It can be changed for this board order.  

The Board decides to change the Board order to say, “residential unit” in place of 

“Housing Project.”  

Motion to approve ORDER 19-22-05-04H- In the Matter of Authorizing Additional 

Representatives to Act on Behalf of MD Commons LLC with the amendment that 

the term “Housing Project” changed to “Residential Unit.” as amended with the 

language change of Housing Project to Residential Unit: Michelle Thurston 

 Second: Heather Buch 

This motion has passed unanimously 6/0 with commissioner Jay Bozievich being 

excused.  

H. ORDER 19-22-05-05H- In the Matter of Authorizing the Executive Director 

or Designee to Acquire Real Property in Cottage Grove Oregon to Develop 

Affordable Housing.  



Heather Buch:  Declares a conflict of interest with the project being a 

partnership with St. Vincent DePaul. Heather is related to the Director of St. 

Vincent DePaul, and would like to recuse herself of this vote.  

Steve Ochs: Explains about the Legion Cottage project. He talks about the 

timeline of the OregonBILDS program designing it in the fall, and building it 

starting winter term (January). He explains the proximity to Riverview Terrace. 

He explains the partnership with St. Vincent DePaul. He also explains about 

community outreach that will be in the future. 

Motion to approve ORDER 19-22-05-05H- In the Mater of Authorizing the 

Executive Director or Designee to Acquire Real Property in Cottage Grove 

Oregon to Develop Affordable Housing: Michelle Thurston 

  Second: Pete Sorenson 

Motion passes 5/0 with Commissioner Jay being excused and 

Commissioner Heather being recused.  

I. DISCUSSION- New Administration Building Financing Update  

Jacob Fox: This is just an update; no decision needs to be made at this time. 

The financing is being worked out and will come back to the board next month 

to be approved. The construction is slated to start July 2019 and conclude March 

or April 2020.  

Nora Cronin: Explains where Homes for Good is in the process. PIVOT has 

submitted building permits and are on track to start in July. Nora explains about 

the budget. Nora explains the work with Moss Adams and the options that have 

been laid out to finance the building. Nora goes through each option and 

considerations that the Homes for Good team has looked at when making a 

decision of which option to go with.  

Michelle Thurston: Asks for clarification about the option of adjusting the 

interest rate after 10 years or call off the loan.  

Nora Cronin: Explains how that works and says that Homes for Good will treat 

it as a 10-year loan and then either have a reserve to pay off the rest of the 

building at that point or will refinance the building.  

Jacob Fox:  We could work with the county at that time to issues bonds, but 

what I would like to see happen is for Homes for Good to set aside a percentage 

of developer fees over the next ten years to have the money in the bank to pay 

off the rest of the loan in 10 years.  

Joe Berney: So, Homes for Good pays Moss Adams to search for options for the 

financing? 

Nora Cronin: Yes 



Joe Berney: Expresses that he thinks the situation isn’t that complicated. 

Whatever structure of loan Homes for Good gets in to they need to mitigate any 

unforeseen debt that could accrue. He suggests potentially a 15-year 

amortization. He is weary of making a deal and not having a residual fund to pull 

from because they are unsure of what the interest rate climate will be in ten 

years. But, as long has Homes for Good has an idea of how much they want the 

monthly payments to be, and a plan to mitigate that balloon payment at the end 

they should be fine.  

Pete Sorenson: Agrees that for projects under 20 million it is better to take out 

loans like normal instead of bonds because the fees are lower.  

Jacob Fox: I would love to be able to do a 15-year fixed interest, but there is a 

relationship between our staffing levels and our mortgage, because right now we 

don’t have a mortgage. So, what we are trying to balance is not cutting staff 

positions because we are introducing a new operating expense that we haven’t 

historically had.   

Nora Cronin: We are looking to bring the financing plan to the board next 

month in order to start construction the first month of July.  

7. OTHER BUSINESS 

Pat Farr: Would like to mention again the governance model of the current 

Homes for Good Board not being ideal for the organization.  

Jacob Fox: Jacob agrees, and would like to come to the board in the next 90 

days to bring a robust plan of options. Jacob mentions the need for various 

committees like a real-estate committee for the board which isn’t possible in the 

current board set up.  

 

 Adjourn 

 

Please note this is a short excerpt of the proceedings, a full recording of the meeting is 

available upon request by emailing jshaw@homesforgood.org 
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APPENDIX A. Public Comment Written Testimony Submission for River Road Property 

 





 

May 21, 2019 
 
Homes for Good Board of Commissioners 
177 Day Island Rd 
Eugene, OR 97401 
 
Re: Sale of River Rd Property 
 
Dear Commissioners, 
 
I am writing in support of Homes for Good’s decision to sell the River Road property. As 
a peer affordable housing and community development organization, and as a close 
partner of Homes for Good, I believe you made the right – albeit difficult – decision. 
 
Affordable housing is not an easy business for a host of reasons, but finances and 
economic realities certainly top the list. And while we are mission-driven, not-for-profit 
entities, we still have bottom lines, and we still have to make savvy business decisions to 
maintain operations and continue our service to the public good. Sometimes a 
necessary decision – that we know is best for the long term health of the organization 
and our ultimate impact in the community – is also an unpopular one.  
 
NEDCO experienced this firsthand when financial circumstances led to our sale of the 
popular Sprout Food Hub in downtown Springfield. That decision drew concern, 
questions, disappointment, and outright anger from many community members and 
even a few close partners; yet the NEDCO Board of Directors and management all knew 
it was a necessary decision. We were steadfast in doing the right thing for our 
organization, transparent and consistent in our messaging, and tried to stay focused on 
the future. Two years later, Sprout is thriving under its new identity as the Public House, 
the community loves it, and NEDCO is financially healthy enough to continue the rest of 
our important work in the community. But I would be lying if I said the process didn’t 
test our strength as an organization.  
 
Homes for Good, like many affordable housing developers across Oregon, faces tough 
financial decisions to successfully house our most vulnerable residents. From competing 
in funding applications in which a single point can make-or-break a project, to 
preserving aging public housing stock, our community needs Homes for Good to make 
sound, pragmatic choices about where it can most effectively use limited resources – 
and you are doing exactly that in your choice to sell the River Rd property. The analysis 
that has been completed on the site and its potential for affordable housing is sound. 
The reality is that the site will be much easier for a market rate development, and our 
community needs that housing, too – despite opposition to development from some 
residents. We’re in a housing crisis at many levels of the socioeconomic spectrum. You 
have an opportunity to enable the development of needed workforce housing, while 
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also creating crucial financial resources for more urgent and more viable projects in the 
Homes for Good pipeline. It’s the same choice I would make in your shoes.   
 
Homes for Good has been an incredible partner for NEDCO over many years. From 
rental deposit loans with Community LendingWorks, to financial literacy classes for FSS 
participants, to first time homeownership collaborations, Homes for Good has been a 
creative, nimble, and responsive partner. I have a huge amount of trust in Jacob, your 
housing development team, and the rest of the staff we work with. We see incredible 
transformation in the lives of clients we share, and we see nothing but opportunity to 
build on these partnerships in the coming years.  
 
I know this is a difficult decision for staff and the board. Please let us know if there is 
anything NEDCO can do to support you and your next steps.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Emily Reiman 
CEO 
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